Bosham Parish Council
Planning Committee

Minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 

22nd November 2017 at 6.45pm in the Bosham Centre Recreation Ground, Walton Lane, Bosham
Present:
Mr A Chapman, Mr J Dean, Mr J Fulford, Mr A Johnstone, Mrs C Pexton, Mrs G Powell (Chair)
In attendance: 
Miss Lisa Roberts [Clerk to the Council/RFO] 4 members of the public & D/Cllr Plant.
	P18/56

	To receive apologies for absence

Cllrs Copsey, Holloway and Whitmore Jones sent their apologies, and Cllr Pexton was welcomed to the committee as per Min Ref: C18/62.1

	

	P18/57

	Declarations of Interest
None

	

	P18/58

	Minutes of the last meeting held 25th October 2017

It was RESOLVED to APPROVE the Minutes, and the Chairman was authorised to sign them as an accurate record of that meeting.


	

	P18/59
	Planning Applications 

	

	P18/59.1
	17/02945/DOM Mr & Mrs Reeves, The Saltings Cottage Shore Road Bosham Chichester - Proposed 3 bay garage. 

AGREED RESPONSE: This site is in the same ownership as The Saltings and it is situated within the rural area within the AONB.  Bosham Parish Council has no objection to this application on condition it remains ancillary to the main dwelling and for the sole use of the occupants of that dwelling.

	LR



	P18/59.2
	17/03007/DOM Mrs Isabelle Mathew, The Old Town Hall Bosham Lane Bosham PO18 8HY - Proposed single storey side extension. Removal and reconstruction of bay extension. Raising of part of northern boundary wall and insertion of an inset pedestrian gate.
 

AGREED RESPONSE: Bosham Parish Council is concerned that the proposed extension will be detrimental to the integrity of the Grade 2 listing of the Old Town Hall which is situated in a highly sensitive position within the Conservation Area of the village and on the shore of the CHAONB.  Further, the measurements on this application are incorrect.  The drawing of the east elevation shows there is a distance of 5.5m between the wall that is proposed to be increased in height to the ground floor window of Bodicea Cottage, when in fact it is only 2.8m.  This error is a fundamental issue when it comes to the amount of light reaching the ground floor windows of both Bodicea Cottage and the neighbouring Dove House. Bosham Parish Council considers the loss of light and amenity caused by the wall of 2.5m in height only 2.8m form neighbouring ground floor windows to be unneighbourly and unacceptable.  Therefore, Bosham Parish Council objects to this application. 

	LR



	P18/59.3
	17/03008/LBC Mrs Isabelle Mathew, The Old Town Hall Bosham Lane Bosham PO18 8HY - Proposed single storey side extension. Removal and reconstruction of bay extension. Various internal alternations. Raising of part of northern boundary wall and insertion of an inset pedestrian gate.

AGREED RESPONSE: Bosham Parish Council is concerned that the proposed extension will be detrimental to the integrity of the Grade 2 listing of the Old Town Hall which is situated in a highly sensitive position within the Conservation Area of the village and on the shore of the CHAONB.  Further, the measurements on this application are incorrect.  The drawing of the east elevation shows there is a distance of 5.5m between the wall that is proposed to be increased in height to the ground floor window of Bodicea Cottage, when in fact it is only 2.8m.  This error is a fundamental issue when it comes to the amount of light reaching the ground floor windows of both Bodicea Cottage and the neighbouring Dove House. Bosham Parish Council considers the loss of light and amenity caused by the wall of 2.5m in height only 2.8m form neighbouring ground floor windows to be unneighbourly and unacceptable.  Therefore, Bosham Parish Council objects to this application. 

	LR



	P18/59.4
	17/03050/DOM Mr & Mrs M Toms, Willoughby House Taylors Lane Bosham Chichester - Single storey garden room.
AGREED RESPONSE: No objection.
	LR



	P18/59.5
	17/02946/DOM Mr & Mrs Reeves, The Saltings Shore Road Bosham Chichester

Proposed conversion of office/garage to annexe with extension to provide garden/boat store.

AGREED RESPONSE: No objection as long as the building remains ancillary to the main dwelling and solely for the use of the occupants of that dwelling. 

	LR



	P18/59.6
	17/03154/DOM Mr & Mrs Carruthers, Kirk House Green Lane Bosham PO18 8NT

Single storey rear extension, alterations to second floor and roof at rear, cladding of first floor walls using blue/grey Cedral weatherboarding and replacement of roof window on south elevation with larger window. 

AGREED RESPONSE: No objection but do have reservations regarding the proposed roof lite to the 2nd floor which is intrusive into the skyline and increases the ridge height of the house.  Further, Bosham Parish Council considers the light spillage from this roof lite will be harmful to the night skies of the CHAONB.


	LR



	P18/59.7
	17/03148/FUL David Wilson Homes, Land North Of Highgrove Farm Main Road Bosham West Sussex - Construction of 50 dwellings, landscaping, associated works and access from the A259.

AGREED RESPONSE: CDC have designated part of Highgrove Farm as the site for the 50 houses allocated to Bosham.  CDC’s LDP has yet to pass examination therefore BPC consider this application to be premature and objects to it at this time. 

Highgrove Farm is the site least favoured by the residents of Bosham as expressed through the formation of the Bosham Parish Neighbourhood Plan; (first preference being for the use of the number of derelict sites spread throughout the village.)

The development, which will destroy valuable Grade 1 and 2 agricultural land, will have an adverse impact on the AONB.  Policy 43 of the CDC Local Plan (Key Policies 201-2029) states: “natural beauty and locally distinctive features of the AONB are conserved and enhanced; proposals reinforce and respond to, rather than detract from, the distinctive character and special qualities of the AONB and development does not lead to actual or perceived coalescence of settlements or undermine the integrity of predominantly open and undeveloped, rural character of the AONB and its setting.”  The development does not respect the setting of the AONB and the special long views of the South Down National Park from the AONB will be obliterated.

In respect of the application itself we comment as follows:

1. Foul Drains
The application proposes to pump effluent from 50 houses to the nearest point of connection in the south part of Brooks Lane.

Whilst it is acknowledged that there is sufficient headroom at the WWTw at Hart's Farm, it is a fact that Southern Water have stated that any further development in the Bosham area will result in an increase in the number and quantity of CSOs from the pump station at Stumps End into the upper reaches of the Harbour.  This is due to ground water ingress and the inadequate size and the age of the existing sewer infrastructure.  We understand some works have been undertaken by Southern Water to eliminate the ingress of surface water at Ratham Lane and Shore Road.  However, any improvement at these two locations will be balanced by the increase in waste water from the new development and will not, therefore, help to improve the intolerable situation of untreated effluent overflowing into the streets and harbour, a problem which has existed for a number of years.

Bosham Neighbourhood Plan Policy 8(C) states, inter alia, that any new development must ensure that the additional net flow of sewage must be capable of being managed in balancing arrangements.  In recognition of this the new build Hospice on Walton Lane have agreed with Southern Water engineers to construct a large balancing tank at the Main Road pump station to ameliorate the flow rate from the development.  

No such arrangements are shown for the much larger development planned at Highgrove and clearly some similar, larger facility is essential to avoid unplanned/unwanted overflows from manholes further down the system. To date this application does not appear to meet the requirements of Policy 8 (C) and the BPNP.

2. Surface Water Drainage

The Application form at item 12 claims there will be no flood risk elsewhere.  This is incorrect.  It is clear from photographic evidence (attached) that the claim in the Flood Risk Assessment that the site does not flood is incorrect.  Surface water gathers at the south west corner of the site and historically has then flowed into Brooks Lane causing extensive flooding.  The Non-Technical Summary states at 1.1.3 that the site is not at risk of flooding from overland flows or from groundwater.  This statement is contradicted by photographic evidence and testimonials from surrounding residents, which clearly show it is in an area prone to flooding from the land.  It is proposed surface water is channelled into the watercourse running down the eastern side of the village.  This watercourse, known as the East Ditch, is the source of frequent flooding of the highways of Walton Lane, Stumps Lane and Taylors Lane, and of a property in Stumps Lane, at times of heavy or prolonged periods of rain.  Rainfall records taken very close to the site are recording instances of shorter periods of heavier rain thus leading to flash flooding. This problem is compounded when heavy rain fall coincides with a high tide and the surface water has no-where to go.  With the predicted increase in rainfall flooding will inevitably be more frequent.  No account appears to have been taken of the impact of the likely extra amounts of surface water from the recently approved new Hospice development in Walton Lane, which also uses a SUDS system discharging into the East Ditch.  The proposed use of SUDS on a site with a high water table, predicted at 1.5m, does not provide a satisfactory answer to these concerns. 

3. Landscaping

Development of this site does not meet any of the requirements of Policy 6 of the BPNP.

The proposed hedge and tree screening to the eastern boundary appears to be outside of the development site and the screening to the south is non-existent apart from a few odd trees.  It does not comply with the requirements set out in Policy BO01 of the CDC Site Allocations Development Plan Document regarding impact on the Chichester Harbour AONB which states “provide appropriate landscape and screening to minimise the impact of development on Broadbridge and the Chichester Harbour AONB and South Downs National Park including views to and from the wider and surrounding area.” Further, it does not relate to the character of the existing settlement to the west which has a significant hedgerow and trees between the AONB and the built area, which is currently undergoing enhancement with additional planting of trees, hedging and bulbs.  A native hedge some 5m wide plus trees should be the minimum landscape treatment between the proposed housing, car parking and street lighting and the A259 and the AONB to the south.

It is noted from the Landscape Plan that Pinus varieties are to be planted at the entrance and throughout the site.  These should be replaced by native species. This is particularly important on the western boundary which is shown as part of the species network of the parish on the ecological summary map of the Neighbourhood Plan.

Further, there is no correlation on the western boundary between the tree protection plan and the proposed landscape treatment shown on the landscape masterplan.  It would appear that all the hedgerow and understorey planting is going to be removed and replaced with proposed grass areas.

4. Open Space

The Chichester Local Plan Open Space Calculator shows that for a development of this size there should be 156m2 of equipped play space and 519m2 of amenity open space provided on site.  No play facilities are shown on the application plans.  The play area should be within a 10 min (480m) walk from residential properties.  The only play area in the Parish is some 1200m away along lanes without a footpath.

5. Protected Species
In the Application Form under item 13 it is claimed no protected species are on or near the site. The eco survey shows there are slow worms on the site and these are protected under the Wildlife and Countryside Act.

6. Street Lighting

There is no street lighting on the A259 within the vicinity of the application site, nor in the adjacent Brooks Lane. The Bosham Village Design Statement on page 8 states: “Whilst only Delling Lane has street lighting, albeit intrusive and over-engineered, the rest of the village (with the exception of Marcuse Fields), is mercifully spared widespread light pollution allowing the night sky to be enjoyed when cloud cover permits.”  The street lighting along the front of, and within, the site will have a serious impact on the AONB.  Nothing is proposed to mitigate this impact.  BPC considers a dense screen of indigenous trees and hedging should be planted to negate the detrimental effect such lighting will have on the AONB. 
7. Noise Impact Assessment

This assessment took place during 2014.  The A259 at Bosham was resurfaced during the summer of 2017 and the material used was inferior to that it replaced, which has had a detrimental impact on the level of noise.  This assessment, therefore, is no longer relevant.

8. Affordable Housing

Affordable Housing is the priority requirement for Bosham.  BPC would like more detail about the management in perpetuity of the affordable housing component.
Until these concerns have been addressed to ensure no demonstrable harm will be caused to the village, BPC objects to this application.

	LR



	P18/59.8
	17/03159/DOM Mr R Atkins Creek Cottage Shore Road Bosham Chichester - Extend first floor balcony and erection of a garden building. 
AGREED RESPONSE: Creek House is situated in the rural area of CHAONB and in a highly prominent position on the shore line.  BPC is concerned that the proposed extension to the glass balcony is overly large in relation to the house and will not sit comfortably in the street scene and therefore we object to this part of the application.  Bosham Parish Council would not object to the proposed building in the garden. 

	LR



	P18/60
	To note decisions confirmed by Chichester District Council 
	

	P18/60.1


	17/01790/FUL & 17/01791/LBC Mr & Mrs R Easterbrook, Old Thatch Station Road Bosham PO18 8NG - Demolish garage and erect 1 no. two bedroom detached cottage with carport.

REFUSE


	

	P18/60.2


	17/02590/DOM Mr & Miss M Munt & E Tyrrell, Westlands Bosham Lane Bosham Chichester West Sussex PO18 8HG - Remove garage. Construct single and 1 1/2 storey side extensions and 2 storey rear extension.

PERMIT

	

	P18/60.3


	17/02361/DOM Mr & Mrs John Hargreaves Hoe Corner Bosham Hoe Bosham Chichester West Sussex PO18 8ET - Side and rear extensions, alterations, and refurbishment of Hoe Corner.

PERMIT

	

	P18/60.4


	17/02482/DOM Mrs Stephenson, 8 M'tongue Avenue Bosham PO18 8LB - Rear extension and entrance porch with associated external works.

PERMIT


	

	P18/61
	Enforcement Action/Appeals
The following 7 cases were confirmed as still open with nothing to report:

15/00188/CONHH
 Brook House Quay Meadow Bosham Chichester West Sussex PO18 8LY - Increased height of an outbuilding. (14-May-15)

15/00288/CONLB 2 Creed Cottages Walton Lane Bosham Chichester West Sussex PO18 8QE - Replacement windows in a Listed Building. (30-Jul-15)

16/00044/CONDWE 3 Fairfield Road Bosham Chichester West Sussex PO18 8JH - Use of ancillary outbuilding for residential.
 (04-Feb-16)

16/00234/CONBC Combes Boatyard Smugglers Lane Bosham Chichester West Sussex PO18 8QW - Removal of walkway - condition 32 attached to 06/05595/FUL. (12-Aug-16)

17/00077/CONBC Mariners Yard Shore Road Bosham Chichester West Sussex PO18 8JA - Development not built in accordance with the approved plans BO/15/00448/FUL. (06-Mar-17)

17/00215/CONBC Walton Farm Walton Lane Bosham Chichester West Sussex PO18 8QD - Noise from operation is excess of condition 4 to 14/00631/FUL. (07-Jul-17)
17/00306/CONBC Lorama Foods Units 6 And 7 Broadbridge Business Centre Delling Lane Bosham Chichester West Sussex - Use of building as a coffee shop. (26-Sep-17)


	

	P18/62


	Major Local Development 
The appeal allowed for 34 houses in Southbourne SB/16/03569/OUT was NOTED
	

	P18/63


	CDC planning Committee meeting

Next meeting 13th December 2017.


	

	P18/64
	To note the date of the next planning meeting Wednesday 20th December 2017


	


The meeting closed at 7.30pm  
Signed:  ________________________________

Date______________________
Chairman
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